Caswell County Board of Adjustments
March 15, 2022

Members Present:
Tim Yarbrough, John Claggett, Nikki Turner (remote), Ray Shaffner (remote), Planning Director Matthew Hoagland, Development Services Coordinator Amy Lyle.
Members Absent:
Stephen Barmann
Called to Order
Chairman Tim Yarbrough called the meeting to order at 2:07 p.m.

Approval of September 7, 2021 Meeting Minutes
Mr. Claggett made a motion to approve the February 2022 Board of Adjustments minutes. The motion carried unanimously. 

New Business

Bennington Variance Petition
Kenneth Bennington, Real Estate Agent Emily Russell, and Caswell County Chief Building Inspector Ken Caison were present at the meeting. Mr. Bennington is requesting a variance for his property at 2497 Walters Mill Road, Providence, NC. Mr. Yarbrough swore in Mr. Bennington, Mr. Caison, and Mr. Hoagland.
Mr. Hoagland read the following memo aloud: “Property owner Kenneth Bennington is requesting a variance from the provisions of Section 9.45.1.1 of the Unified Development Ordinance which requires, among other things, that an exempt recombination plat meet the minimum lot size standard for properties of this type as defined in Section 9.56.19.3.1.5. The applicant’s property line currently runs through the carport attached to the northwestern side of his residence. The applicant is seeking to expand the property line so that it no longer encroaches upon the carport. However, this expansion would continue to result in a lot that is less than one acre and, as a result, would not meet the minimum standard of the ordinance. Therefore, the applicant is requesting a variance from the minimum lot size standard so that the recombination plat can be approved and recorded. The standards for granting a variance are found in Section 4.2.2. of the U.D.O. Pursuant to Section 4.2.8., a four-fifths vote is necessary to grant a variance. At this time, Mr. Chairman, I would like to enter all documents related to the variance into the public record unless there is an objection. In particular, I will note that if there is an objection to entering the emails and documents related to the property’s 2015 structure fire and recent Building Inspections permitting then the time to make such an objection would be now.” There were no objections. “I would also like to note that a hearing notice sign was placed at the property and letters notifying adjoining property owners of the hearing were mailed in a timely manner to satisfy statutory requirements. Finally, for the board’s consideration I will read Section 4.2.2. of the UDO which outlines the criteria necessary for granting a variance.” Mr. Hoagland read section 4.2.2 of the UDO aloud. “With that I’m happy to answer any questions the board may have before you hear from the applicant.” 
Mr. Claggett asked if the property was at one time more than an acre. Mr. Bennington stated that it was. He stated that he was in a rent to own agreement with the property, and before he bought it the previous owners made part of the property to create an acre for their property, leaving him with a little less. Mr. Claggett stated that he understood that there was a structure fire in January 2015. Mr. Bennington confirmed that was correct. Mr. Claggett asked if the property was purchased into his name in February 2015. Mr. Bennington confirmed. Mr. Claggett asked if the property was 0.63 of an acre when he purchased the property. Mr. Bennington stated that was correct. Mr. Claggett asked if he rebuilt the house. Mr. Bennington stated that yes he did. Mr. Claggett stated that he could see that there were not any inspections. Mr. Bennington stated that he used what he could of the house, gutted & redone everything, and when he added the carport, he & Mr. Strader, the other property owner, both agreed that they were good on the property line. He stated that this was the whole point of the variance, he would need to get an inspection. He stated that he contacted Mr. Caison to get the permit, and when Mr. Caison checked GIS, the carport was over the property line. Mr. Bennington stated that he had the property surveyed and it showed that the carport was over the property line. He stated that he needed the variance to get the property legally in his name and to keep the carport from encroaching on Mr. Strader’s property, to get the home inspected and to sell the home. He stated that he may have gone about things the wrong way, but at that time he was not planning to move. Now, he has a buyer for the home. 
Mr. Yarbrough asked if his intention was to sell the home. Mr. Bennington stated yes, he already has a buyer for the home if he can get everything corrected. Mr. Yarbrough asked if the buyer was requiring an inspection. Mr. Bennington stated that they were not, but he was sure the loan agency would require it, and he wanted to correct the encroachment. He stated that he had a letter signed by Mr. Strader stating that he was in agreeance with the property line. Mr. Claggett asked if he could see the letter. 
Mr. Hoagland stated that on the application submitted, Ms. Russell wrote for the reason for seeking the variance was because the buyers cannot secure financing with the current encroachment. Mr. Claggett asked if he thought that prior inspections could have kept him from being here. Mr. Bennington stated absolutely, he understood where he went wrong, and he just wanted to make it right. Mr. Yarbrough asked if the carport was an addition after the fire. Mr. Bennington stated that was right. 
Mr. Yarbrough asked if anyone had any more questions. Mr. Shaffner then asked if the other property owner, Mr. Strader, was present at the meeting. Mr. Yarbrough stated no. Mr. Shaffner asked if the letter that Mr. Benning submitted was notarized. Mr. Bennington stated that is was not. Mr. Shaffner wanted to confirm if the carport was over the property line and not just encroaching. Mr. Bennington stated that was correct, and that he was getting .035 of an acre from Mr. Strader. Mr. Shaffner asked if Mr. Bennington was purchasing the land for the variance. Mr. Bennington stated yes. Ms. Turner asked how much land Mr. Bennington would have once he purchased the part for the variance. Mr. Bennington stated that he would have 0.662 acres. Mr. Yarbrough asked if Mr. Strader was the property owner that Mr. Bennington was in the leasing to buy agreement with. Mr. Bennington stated that no, that was with the other property owners, the Megginsons.  
Mr. Yarbrough then noted that Ms. Russell had joined the meeting and asked if she planned to give any testimony. He then swore her in for the hearing. 
Mr. Yarbrough asked Mr. Hoagland if the Board was being asked to grant a variance for a recombination. Mr. Hoagland stated that was correct, and specifically the requirement that the property be at least one acre. 
Mr. Shaffner asked if the property for the variance had been purchased yet. Mr. Bennington stated that it had not. Mr. Shaffner stated that the only thing that was presented for the agreement for the purchase of the land was the signed letter, and it was not notarized, and Mr. Strader was not present for the meeting. Mr. Bennington stated that’s correct. Ms. Turner asked if the property was purchased from someone else, and was the portion grandfathered in since the lot is not an acre. Mr. Hoagland stated that he was not sure when the lot was created but that the ordinances and statutes typically still allow a non-conforming lot to be developed. However, in developing non-conforming lots, like those less than one acre, you cannot simultaneously create new non-conformities. And a garage like this, for instance, would be a new non-conformity. Mr. Bennington added that when he was leasing the property, it was an acre, but when he bought it in 2013, it had been cut and sold. 
Mr. Claggett made a motion to deny the variance based on the one of the points of criteria, that a hardship must not be self-created. Mr. Yarbrough took a roll call vote: Turner, yes; Shaffner, yes; Claggett, yes; Yarbrough, no. The motion to deny the variance carried with a vote of three to one.

Mr. Hoagland notified Mr. Bennington that he will receive a written summary of today’s decision and if he wishes to appeal today’s decision then he has the right to do so in Superior Court. 
Adjournment
Mr. Shaffner made a motion to adjourn the March 15, 2022 Board of Adjustments Meeting. The roll call vote was: Turner, yes; Shaffner, yes; Claggett, yes; Yarbrough, yes. Meeting adjourned. 
